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PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk  w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

11 January 2022
MINUTES
Minutes of the meeting of the Council held in Five Ash Down Village Hall on Tuesday 11 January 2022 at 7.41p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Chairman), Bolton (7.59pm), Coxon, Humphrey, Illingworth (WDC), Johnson, Marshall, Moss (7.55pm), Roberts, Rose, and Wilson. 

Also present: Clerks Beccy Macklen and Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	4

Caretaker to St Mary’s Church Hall – it was confirmed that if required, St Mary’s Hall could borrow as many chairs as required from the Reading Room.
Matthew Dobson – introduced himself as the new Group Scout Leader at Buxted Scout Group.


	01/01/22
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from ESCC Cllr Galley, Cllrs Cox, and McQuarrie.


	02/01/22
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.

Cllr. Rose declared a prejudicial interest in any matters relating to the land west of Church Road (Beechbrook Park due to having owned part of the application site 

Cllr. Moss declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the allotments by virtue of being an allotment holder.


	03/01/22
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 November 2022 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.



	04/01/22
	ESCC/WDC REPORT

Cllr Illingworth in his role as Wealden District Councillor reported that the local plan continues to progress. There has been some discussion regarding the number of houses expected to be developed within the plan period. This number of 1200 new dwellings per annum for the next 20 years was arrived at using the current Government formula. This is unacceptable. The Wealden Conservative group has rejected this number and has asked officers to come back to council with a smaller number as well as challenging Govt on its methodology of calculating the number. Publication of SHELAA is delayed until more clarification of numbers is confirmed.
Following a question Cllr Illingworth comment that Govt is due to be publishing a white paper on planning at the end of this month and hopefully this will provide a clearer steer of exactly what ‘levelling up’ will mean and provide more information on required housing numbers.
Cllr Humphrey provided feedback following a meeting to discuss the overgrown verges and de-designating of the wildflower verges in FAD. The meeting was arranged with Cllr Galley, ESCC Ecology officer and the Highway Steward. Unfortunately, the ecology officer did not attend. They walked the length of FAD and looked at the verges from bottom of court lane, heading north in FAD all the way to A26. These verges are cut twice a year. The bank that runs from Court Lane to the traffic lights is a designated wildflower verge. However, as they were cut and not cleared, they contain no significant wildflowers. Cllr Humphrey had been assured they would be cut again in 2021, but they were not. The question then for the parish council is ‘Do we wish to keep them as wildflower verges or do we de-designate them to ordinary verges which would mean they would be cut earlier in the year to keep they tidier?’
It was agreed to request that the verges are de-designated as wildflower verges. Clerk to advise ESCC Highway Steward and Cllr Galley. The clerk should also investigate if the verges could be considered ‘urban’ rather than rural to ensure more than two cuts per year. If not agreed, clerk to gain a quote from current contractor.


	05/01/22
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Mobile Phone Coverage: Nothing to report
Public footpaths: See Property Issues below.
Trees: Nothing to report.
Road Safety: A local inhabitant had been trying extremely hard in his communications with the police and other authorities on parking and safety issues, all to no avail. He has been thanked for his efforts. He had even responded to comments on social media to inform a wider audience of the reluctance of any authority to act on further road safety issues in Buxted.
Wealden Local Development Framework: see minute 04/01/22 above.
Property issues: 

· Unregistered footpath to the rear of Buxted Football Club

The agricultural land to the rear of the Football Club/Buxted Recreation Ground has remained unused for many years up until 2020 when the landowner came back onto the site. Since this time, clearance of the site has taken place and a fencing of sorts has been erected along the boundary line with the recreation ground. Included in this has been the closing of an unregistered footpath from the corner of the recreation ground to an existing registered footpath No.65/2. Since coming back onto the land the owner has decided to close the cut through, as he has the right to do as it is private land.

This has upset a number of people locally as the short cut/cut through to the existing footpath has been used over a number of years by lots of walkers, and the parish council has been approached to ask if a Definitive Map Modification Order (DMMO) order application on the basis that the route has been used for 20 years.
The clerk has spoken with the Definitive Map Officer at ESCC and established the process that must be followed; the evidence required; and a timescale of how long this would take. 
The clerk is aware of a conversation during which the landowner has indicated he may be willing to allow a footpath to be classified as previously used but he has real concerns with regards his liability regarding users of the footpath. It was agreed that the clerk should contact the landowner to discuss this matter further. Some members did raise reservations regarding a pursuing the modification application which would mean creating a footpath over someone’s private land, especially when an existing footpath exists a little further down the Framfield Road.
There are also issues regarding the removal of trees/hedgerows and the use of the land, however these issues are in the hands of WDC officers and are being investigated.
The ‘fence’ that has been erected is unsightly and likely to prove unstable in the future and/or in the event of high winds. In places it is nailed to the trees or outgrown hedgerow and gaps in the metal fencing material filled with off cuts of wood. In many places it is just leaning against the hedgerow or propped up with scaffolding like poles. Towards the railway line small hedgerow whips have been planted where the ground was cleared to insert the fence. These are unlikely to survive without care. A triangular area has been cleared which is now bare soil. An amount of brash has been piled against the erected fence in places. This hedgerow has long been neglected and, as a result, either grown into small trees or died back. Should the parish council spend time and money maintaining this area? A number of possibilities might be an option: Planting trees, sowing wildflower seeds, protecting the hedge plants, removing the dead wood, and cutting back what is left of the existing hedgerow. Anyone got any useful ideas?
It was suggested that councillors visit the site prior to the next meeting to view the fencing to provide some more feedback. Clerk/Chair to circulate map of existing footpath and the permissive path and what our legal position is with regards fencing along our own boundary.
· Football Club Fire/Electrical Regulations – update

All fire and electrical works have now been completed and full insurance reinstated. The parish council will liaise with the Football Club to ensure annual fire and three yearly electrical wire assessment will continue. The parish council thanked the Football Club for being so proactive in getting all works carried out in a very short timescale to ensure the continued use of the building.
· Tree work on overhanging trees on Buxted Recreation Ground

Safety works to overhanging trees near the zip wire were carried out over Christmas. As the overhanging branches could have been considered dangerous, the clerk in liaison with the chairman asked our groundsman to carry out this work as quickly as possible rather than obtaining three quotes. The work cost £216.00. 
· Buxted Recreation Ground

There was a report of anti-social behaviour in children’s playground on NYE. Two local children cleared up the mees the next day which included gas canisters, tins, and general rubbish, for which they were thanked. The parish council send out a plea for residents to let it know about such incidents or report it to operation crackdown. Also, other evidence of local people litter picking on the land weekly and, in addition, someone turning up regularly with a large bag of dog waste bags and using the dog waste bin to dispose of it. 
· Reading Room – update

Two builders have visited the Reading Room and the clerk has received both quotes that day. These will be circulated to be discussed at the next meeting.
Communications Matters:
· Suggestion to install Wi-Fi in St Mary’s Church Hall and FAD Village Hall 
As the Parish Council and other groups have moved to the church hall since the closing of the Reading Room, it was suggested that the parish council cover the cost of installing a telephone line/wi-fi in both St Mary’s Church and Five Ash Down Village Halls.
All members agreed that this should be arranged. Clerk to contact both hall owners.


	06/01/22
	CORRESPONDENCE

P1 - St Mary’s Church Hall - Grant application for lighting – discussed in Finance section of the agenda – See minute 08/01/22 below.
P2 – ESALC - 20’s Plenty Campaign to reduce 30mph zones to 20mph – should Buxted join?

The council was very split on this issue with arguments on both sides. Following a vote (7 against, 3 in favour), it was agreed not to support the 20’s plenty campaign.
P3 – 7 WDC Parish Councils - Letter to Michael Gove with concerns on housing numbers and calculation methods – should Buxted PC join the group of councils? Unanimously agreed to join the group.


	07/01/22
	COMMITTEE MEETINGS

None



	08/01/22
	FINANCE

i) Payments: On the proposal of Cllr. Rose seconded by Cllr. Roberts, payments totalling £4,927.52 covered by cheque numbers 4780 and 4788 plus direct debits were approved.

ii) Bank reconciliations: The clerk had circulated completed reconciliations for November and December which were signed
iii) Financial Control Register: Prior to the meeting Claudine circulated the proposed Financial Control Register which was noted by all members.
iv) Consideration of grant application for lighting for St Mary’s Church Hall for £500: Members considered the grant application circulated prior to the meeting – approved.


	09/01/22
	OTHER MEETINGS

Cllr Blandford – North Wealden Focus Group and ESALC Conference:
The police are beginning a ‘Sussex Speed Management Plan’ which seemed so convoluted Cllr Blandford asked for a precis or concise description of their proposals-being worked on. One month later is has not materialised. It seems like the parish/town councils will furnish the police with data, but it was not clear on what is collected. If it is to be the case the parish council could have a Black Cat speed monitoring device and feedback the data. This would be £2500.00 to buy or rent at £450.00 per week from ESCC. Although a chairman from another parish council advised that even with Speedwatch presence; the Black cat and police, it did not seem to deter speeding drivers. You also need a licence (£50.00 annually) and approval by ESCC on location, but this did not seem to have caused any problems.


	10/01/22
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS
None


	11/01/22
	ANNOUNCEMENTS
New Year consider rationalisation of Council owned properties - Councillors to think about passing on responsibility for land in Uckfield. It was suggested that each piece of land is valued. Clerk to investigate.


	
	The meeting closed at 8.35p.m.


=================================================================================
Ionides Trust meeting opened at 8:40
1. Parking Issues update – No update. Clerk to contact the new business manager.
2. Thoughts how we could improve the land for future use, to be discussed at the next meeting/AGM. e.g., an access path from the car park up to the higher level, as drawn on the new village hall plans – members asked to consider prior to AGM in February.
3. Ionides AGM set for 8th February 2022 following parish council meeting – invitation to be sent to all tenants.

Members Questions: Do we have any public liability for the Rifle Club as the landowner? No, as it is leasehold, they have their own insurance. The land, not the building belongs to the Ionides Trust.
Meeting closed 8.45pm
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